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April 10, 2022 

VIA EMAIL 

Philip J. Rafuse 
Appeals Administrator 
Island Regulatory and Appeals Commission 
 
RE:  Fagan vs. City of Summerside 
        IRAC Appeal Docket No. LA21025 
        “Will-Say Statement” Xiaomeng Xu 
 

I, Xiaomeng Xu, testify that as the owner of 186 Putters Street in Summerside, I have never been 
contacted or notified by the City of Summerside regarding any rezoning inquiry, information collection 
and/or decision-making whatsoever of the area where my property is located on. As one of the most 
affected parties to rezoning the area to high-density residential area, I believe that based on the 
principle of procedural fairness, I should be given an opportunity to express my objection and comment. 
Without following the principle of procedural fairness, there is a flaw in the entire decision-making 
process, and I therefore support Clare Fagan's appeal on the decision. 

I have been practicing law in another jurisdiction for more than two decades and I am currently a full-
time student at Osgoode Hall Law School of York University. I consider this matter a serious violation on 
procedural fairness.  

1. Procedural fairness on rezoning decision. 
 

Interestingly, in accordance with the news article as I mentioned below (See Exhibit I), as cited 
below:  

“The city solicited feedback from the neighbourhood, including running an ad in the 
newspaper and delivering letters to the neighbours on the Summerside of the boundary, 
but received no public comments.” 

None of any homebuyers in this high-density area has ever been notified to have their say. A 
decision made by the City where the mostly influenced and impacted residents have not been 
given a chance to express their comments reveals an issue of procedural fairness, and if that is 
the due procedure, it may be a high time to review the procedure and overturn the City’s 
decision on the rezoning. All homebuyers bought these properties are for retirement homes 
and high-density residential area is exactly what we would like to avoid in selecting our 
retirement homes. It also costs dramatical value depreciation, which it is another reason why 
these homebuyers should have been given a chance to express their comments, or even 
objections in the first instance.  

In conclusion, there are multiple very serious issues involved in the current situation, with 
these properties. We want to bring this matter to the City of Summerside & IRAC’s attention 
as it does have a duty to provide procedural fairness to its tax paying citizen’s, manage the city, 
and to maintain the wellbeing and safety, of every resident.  
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Last but not the least, I am proud to be a member of our international team, where members 
of this team are from everywhere, namely, from local, from another province in Canada and 
even from another country, who continue to fight for justice. 

 

 

Xiaomeng Xu:                                   Date: 10 April 2022  
 

 

Exhibit I 

A News Article regarding the Rezoning 
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There is a 
procedural 
fairness issue if a 
public 
consultation is 
held but none of 
the mostly 
interested and 
related 
homebuyers 
were notified.  


